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The Hiawatha City Council met in a special meeting on July 29, 2013. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson. Planning and Zoning Commission Members present: Dale Schroth, Gilbert Lawrence, Mary Conrad, Don Mohler, Tom Wille and Keith Sams. Planning and Zoning Commission Members absent: Mark Ross.  Staff present:  City Administrator, Kim Downs; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Inspector I, Chris Lauderdale; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Community Development Clerk, Jennifer Goerg.  Center Point Road Corridor Steering Committee Members present: Calla Kleene, Bill Bennett, Marty Bruns and Bob Rampulla.  Steering Committee Members absent: Tim Wilson, Doug Neighbor, Pat Callanan, Ace Aossey, Brent Cobb and Chad Abernathy.  Guest present: Christine Crilley of Crilley Law Firm and Dan Schmidt of Brain Engineering.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
Discussion/Possible Action regarding Center Point Road Moratorium from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road – Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District
Bob Veenstra of Veenstra & Kimm presented an overview of two (2) draft ordinances to City Council and the Planning and Zoning Commission for consideration.  The draft ordinances were prepared after meetings held over a four (4) month period with the Steering Committee appointed to review and provide feedback to determine the appropriate zoning and sign requirements along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.
After the Steering Committee completed its work, Bob Veenstra of Veenstra and Kimm prepared two (2) draft ordinances based on Committee recommendations for appropriate zoning and sign requirements for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, for consideration by the Planning and Zoning Commission and City Council as listed below:

1. Ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code of the Code by the Establishment of a new Zoning District under Section 165.14 and establishing the Requirements for the New Zoning District.  Prepared for the purpose of providing for planned and orderly development and to protect, promote and enhance the public health and safety along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

2. Ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted signs by type for the new Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District.

The following information provides a summary of the material presented at the meeting and included in the report prepared by Bob Veenstra in connection with the draft Ordinances for the Center Point Road Corridor area:

The Center Point Road Corridor area previously known as the Town Center Concept Olson Study was designed as a place to draw the community, not just incorporating businesses that operate during the day, but a mixture of day and night activity.  The vision for the Center Point Road Corridor area was not different from what was already in the original Town Center Plan but it has been broadened out, becoming more flexible as well as providing guidelines.  The Steering Committee focused down from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.  The buildings are closer to the street with parking on the side or rear of the building in the corridor area to provide pedestrian friendly atmosphere and discourage front parking unless the area is part of a consistent theme or is matching an existing building.
Businesses will be kept along North Center Point Road from Blairs Ferry Road to Tower Terrace Road.  There are three (3) zoning districts along the Corridor including CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3.  The Town Center area (CPR-1) has more regulation than the other zoning districts.  The setbacks in CPR-1 are minimal and are intended to allow buildings to be placed in a flexible manner with a primary focus on frontage along Center Point Road.

Buildings in the CPR-1 District would be limited to three stories.  The residential uses would be limited to the second and third stories of buildings that are occupied on the first floor by commercial or other non-residential use.

The parking requirements in the core area were a challenge because office, retail and restaurant establishments all require a different number of parking spaces.  The Committee felt it necessary to offer shared parking.  CPR-1 includes a requirement for four (4) parking stalls per 1,000 feet of non-residential space and two (2) parking stalls per residential unit.  This standard is consistent with the current standard for most businesses.  The requirement is less than would normally be required for a restaurant or similar type of facility.
The architectural style of the buildings in the CPR-1 district will be a crisp style with simple lines, avoiding decorative and ornate features.  Districts out of the Town Center area, the architectural restrictions will not be as critical.

The CPR-2 Zoning District is part of the core area but the restrictions are less than CPR-1 because it does not directly front Center Point Road.  A few more uses are allowed in the CPR-2 District.  More traditional building placements including front parking are allowed in CPR-2.  Single family residential is not allowed in CPR-2.  However, more first floor living such as townhomes, condominiums and row houses are allowed because most of these developments would require a homeowners association to ensure maintenance of the buildings and grounds.
The CPR-3 Zoning District located along Center Point Road both northwesterly and southeasterly of the Corridor/Town Center area includes even fewer limitations than both CPR-1 and CPR-2.  Building placement is not applicable in the CPR-3 Zoning District.  Residential uses are allowed but limited.  The Steering Committee envisioned the majority of the development in CPR-3 as a continuation of the existing commercial development and the eventual redevelopment of any single family residential dwellings within the district.
Motor vehicle sales are not permitted in CPR-1, CPR-2 or CPR-3 districts.

The draft Ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code of the Code by the Establishment of a new Zoning District under Section 165.14 and establishing the Requirements for the New Zoning District provides access restrictions along Center Point Road to minimize the number of driveways that connect to Center Point Road.  This will require cooperation between adjoining property owners.  Generally driveways are not allowed within 200 feet of a public street and would not be allowed within 200 feet of another driveway.  By consolidating driveways the Steering Committee hopes to make the corridor area more pedestrian friendly and reduce the number of pedestrian/vehicle accidents.
The proposed zoning district ordinance also provides provisions allowing a potential developer to submit a conceptual site plan for review and approval.  If the City Council approves or conditionally approves the conceptual site plan, the plan would be valid for a period of six (6) months following final action by City Council.  The 36 month period will allow the developer to move forward with a much higher degree of assurance the plan will be acceptable to the City of Hiawatha.  The 36 month period of protection also benefits the City if a development does not move forward there may be intervening activities that would affect the City’s view of a particular development.
The draft amendment to the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code incorporates the provisions of the new Center Point Road Corridor zoning districts into the existing sign code.  Pole signs are generally limited to the areas immediately fronting I-380.  Ground signs and building signs are allowed in the CPR-2 and CPR-3 Districts.  The type of signs allowed in the CPR-1 District is somewhat more limited and generally involve building signs.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla pointed out that Bob Veenstra did a nice job putting the summary report together.

Council Member, Dennis Norton inquired why Business/Professional Office land uses were permitted in all three zoning districts of CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 and Computer/Data Service businesses were only permitted in the CPR-3 Zoning District.

Bob Veenstra explained the difference is computer sales is more professional office space and the Computer/Data Service land use would be similar to a data processing center.
Council member, Dick Olson felt that the Committee did an excellent job keeping the core area pure and allowing more flexibility going north or south.  The Steering Committee maintained the integrity of the planned zoning by keeping the frontage open and requiring more parking in the back as opposed to front parking.  

Planning and Zoning Commission member, Don Mohler stated the draft ordinance didn’t include classifications for car washes or land uses for the Waterhouse and John Deere (P & K Midwest) properties.  The current residents will be legal non-conforming.  Mohler asked if that would create problems when they go to sell their houses in that district.

Bob Veenstra answered if a property sits vacant for several years then they would not be able to sell.  If the property is there and not vacant for six (6) months you can sell it.  Bob continued to explain the timeline for the development of the new zoning district and sign regulations for the Center Point Road Corridor were structured in order to get the regulations in place before the temporary 180 day sign moratorium placed on properties located in the Center Point Road Corridor area ends on September 1, 2013.  If they wish, the City still has the opportunity to tweak the ordinances before they go before the Planning and Zoning Commission and City Council for review and approval.
Steering Committee member, Bill Bennett stated he owns the John Deere building (P & K Midwest located at 506 N Center Point Road) and the tenant is moving out.  Bennett questioned if a new tenant moves in and submits a site plan to construct a remodel of the building would they be allowed to do that.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated the P&K building is already located in the CPR-3 District and would be a permitted use.
Bill Bennett asked if he could move back in to the building for auto sales.  Bennett continued to state that the new zoning district requirements have tied his hands because every use he has is non-conforming such as auto sales and storage garages, and he was on the Committee.
Mark Powers stated if a similar use is not listed in the Land Use Matrix, Council will determine if the use will be allowed.  The zoning ordinance still needs tweaks and maybe Council could look into Bill Bennett’s concerns as well.
Bob Veenstra explained the Planning and Zoning Commission will review the zoning ordinance and make recommendation to Council for approval.  Council will hold a public hearing to make a determination on the adoption of the zoning ordinance.  The staging for action was already laid out in the timeline created for the Steering Committee.  September 1st is the end of the temporary moratorium.

Mayor Theis stated September 4th is the first Council meeting in September.  Council needs to take action on the ordinance by the August 21st regular meeting in order to have regulations in place before the moratorium ends.  An item could be placed on the August 7th agenda to set a public hearing date for the ordinance creating new zoning district along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

Bob Veenstra pointed out the ordinance will not go into effect until it is posted.

Planning and Zoning Commission Chair, Dale Schroth asked if the Planning and Zoning Commission take action on the zoning ordinance at the meeting tonight.

Bob Veenstra stated they could and Council could then consider all three readings of the proposed zoning ordinance at the August 21st meeting.

Steering Committee member, Calla Kleene voiced her concerns with her building for Back In Line Chiropractic located at 102 A Avenue being non-conforming and what would happen if she decided to sell it in the future.
Community Development Director, Mark Powers answered it was his understanding that Back In Line Chiropractic was a medical facility and that type of use is allowed.  

Mark Powers stated notification letters must be sent to property owners within 200 and 500 feet of the proposed new zoning districts for the Center Point Road Corridor area from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road before the public hearing is held to take action on this matter.
The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action in connection with the Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District:

Resolution #13-020 recommending City Council approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code to add a new zoning district under section 165.14 and to establish the requirements for the New Zoning District as submitted by Veenstra and Kimm, Inc. 
Resolution #13-020 recommending City Council approval of the amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted sign by type for the new Center Point Road (CPR) Zoning District as submitted by Veenstra and Kimm, Inc. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-187 directing City Staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 7, 2013, at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing the requirements for the new Zoning District (CPR) for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-187 approved. 

No action was taken at this time regarding the draft ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted signs by type for the new Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:47 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

                                                                                      

__________________________

                                                                                     

Tom Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: 
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk
